16/90

Draft Thorp Arch Parish Council

Minutes Monday 13th June 2016

	Present:
	Cllrs: J. Richardson (Chairman), G. Duxbury,  M. Smyth, A. Rodger


	In Attendance:                           
	T. Wormley (Clerk)



	Others:
	PCSO Becky Carlisle, two members of the public


	1. Apologies for Absence

A. Crooks – On holiday

	Action

	2. Declaration of  Prejudicial/Personal Interests

None

	

	3. Police Report

PCSO Becky Carlisle reported four crimes for May: On The Green, a work yard was broken into.  The suspects removed a large quantity of property.  A number of youths on Bridge Foot threw eggs at a window which smashed the glass.  The youths made off on foot as the complainant returned to the property. Registration plates were stolen from a vehicle on Walton Road. Fuel was removed from a yard on the industrial estate.
	

	4. Minutes of the last meeting held on Monday 9th May 2016, having been circulated to all members, were agreed as correct. 
	

	5. Matters Arising from the Minutes
None
	

	6. Correspondence

· Email from Fiona Royffe – Planters now filled but will require watering.
· WY Police crime plan questionnaire. John Richardson (JR) to complete.
· Email from resident re grass on Dowkell Lane – Andrew Rodger (AR) to reply.
· Email from resident re poor state of roads – AR dealing with the enquiry. 
· Marie Curie ‘Blooming Tea Party’ – passed to Village Society

· Letter from Cllr Procter – Grove Road planning appeal has been allowed.
· Letter from Cllr Lamb – complementing JR’s chairmanship at the APM and the work being undertaken by the PC.
· Secondary School Planning Session – Margaret Smyth to attend
· 3 Emails from Ian Hall – Clerk to reply


	JR
AR
            AR
MS

Clerk

	7.  Parish Development Matters

Neighbourhood Plan –  timetable and progress report
The six week statutory pre-submission consultation of the draft Neighbourhood Development Plan will commence on 20th August 2016 until 1st October 2016, after which consideration will be given to representations made before the final draft submitted to Leeds City Council.

Each home and business will receive a letter from the Parish Council giving information about the pre-submission consultation and links to view and comment on the plan. Hard copies of the draft plan will also be available to view at: The Pax, libraries, in Boston Spa and Wetherby, and the school.  It is envisaged that the plan will be submitted mid to end of December and adopted July/August 2017.
The Housing needs assessment was undertaken by Ruralis and incorporated into the draft document.  

TATE
St Congar, Rockspring’s Consultant, held an exhibition and consultation event on Tuesday 24th May.  The event was very well attended by local residents. The Parish Council are concerned about the proposed works to highways, it appears that most of the traffic will be taken along Walton/Wetherby Road but the proposals for synced traffic lights on the Bridge and Boston Spa High Street appear unworkable.  Overall the Parish Council felt that previous concerns remain unaddressed. Councillors will, attend a feedback meeting on 28th June. 

HCA Site
The HCA have now submitted an outline planning application for 23 houses on the prison social club site. The development will include: 2 detached houses, 6 pairs of semi-detached houses and 3 blocks of 3 terrace houses. Details of the application will shortly be available to view on Leeds City Councils Public Access system.
Site Allocation Consultation Process
The Parish Council are continuing to monitor developments closely.
Community Right to Bid

Still gathering information.  GD and JR to provide results of their enquiries to the clerk.

Changes to planning notifications
All notifications will now be electronic.  The Parish Council expressed some concerns regarding larger planning applications in terms of the number of drawings that would need to be downloaded.
Planning Matters:

Ref. No: 16/02576/LI – Listed Building Application for internal alterations to create en-suite – Lime Tree Cottage.                    No objection.
Ref. No: 16/02736/COND – Consent, agreement or approval required by conditions 4, 6, 7 and 8 of Planning Application 15/05310/FU - Land East Of Leeds United Training Ground.
Ref. No: 16/02943/COND – Consent, agreement or approval required by   condition 5 of Planning Application 15/07167/FU - Hall Farm House – Planning Approved for condition 4 & 5. Still pending for 6.
Ref. No: 15/07263/FU – Replacement fencing to part of site boundary - HM Prison Wealstun – Application withdrawn
Ref. No: 16/02065/FU – Alterations involving conversion of attached garage to habitable accommodation including new roof - 16 Thorp Arch Park – Planning Approved

Ref. No: 16/03266/FU – Erection of one dwelling - Land at Thorp Arch Grange, Walton Road. Object.
	JR/GD
JR/GD
                    

	
	

	8. Community Participation Report

War Memorial Booklet and Marguerite Hepton Plaque
The war memorial booklet will be published and available to purchase from 1st July.  A war memorial service will be held at the Thorp Arch Memorial on The Green to commemorate the Battle of the Somme, also on 1st July at 6.30pm.
No reply as yet from Rob Williams regarding the plaque.
Consideration of donation to Church

The Parish Council agreed to make a donation to the Church.  The amount will be agreed at the next meeting.

Resolved: to make a donation to the Church, amount to be agreed later.
Protocol for responding to resident enquires
The Parish Council agreed to adopt a protocol for responding to resident enquires.  Clerk to circulate to all councillors.
Resolved: to adopt a protocol for responding to resident enquires.

Dog waste bin
Still outstanding. Clerk to keep chasing.
	Clerk
Clerk

	
	

	9. Infrastructure Report  

Highways and Footpaths
Following short notice road closures on Bridge Road/Dowkell Lane last month, the Parish Council submitted a formal complaint to Leeds City Council.  A response has been received accepting without reservation, that the city council was wrong not to communicate its intentions to carry out disruptive road works without informing the Parish Council. We have received assurances that the matter is being taken up with all relevant managers within the Highways department to avoid any future problems.  It was agreed to reply to the letter outlining continued concerns about the lack of response from LCC regarding various enquiries. Clerk to draft.
AR has now met with representatives from the Parks and Countryside department to look at ways to improve footpaths/walk ways in Thorp Arch. Some improvements will be undertaken in due course. 

AR is planning to meet with the landowner regarding the permissive footpath at the bottom of Thorp Arch Park.  If permission is given the path could be re-opened.

Following complaints about an overgrown hedge on the footpath between Church Causeway and the bridge, it was agreed that AR would ask the residents concerned to trim the hedge. The hedge is currently obscuring a footpath sign.
Superfast Broadband
Deferred for further discussion.
Grange Road/Cycle track
Grass on Grange Road will now continue to be maintained by the prison.
	Clerk
AR
AR



	
	

	10.  External Council Matters

HMP Wealstun 
Grass to be maintained by HMP Whealstun as reported above.
Boston Spa PC and Walton PC
Discussion regarding building good relationships with neighbouring Parishes to be deferred.
	

	
	

	11. Financial Matters

Update on gardener vacancy
Colin Sanderson will continue to cut the grass. JR to ask him to sign a contract.

Audit certificate and annual return
Both the audit certificate and annual return are now displayed on the website as required by the transparency code regulations.

VAT return
The VAT return has now been received: £2114.56
Laptop update
Clerk to purchase this month.
National salary award for clerks
The Parish Council agreed to raise the hourly rate of the clerk by 9 pence as recommended by the National Joint Council for Local Government Services.
Accounts for payment this month:

      East Wing Gardens - Plants                                                              £95.00

      Data Protection – renewal                                                                £35.00

      Andrew Rodger – Refreshments for APM                                      £27.71

      Came and Company – Insurance                                                     £563.04

      David Spurr – Honorarium for internal audit                                £50.00                       

      C Sanderson – Grass cutting                                                             £87.01

      Central Garage – petrol for mower                                                 £12.30
      Clerk’s monthly remuneration                                                         £239.00

      Clerks expenses                                                                                   ££29.00                                       


	JR
Clerk
               

	
	

	12. Minor items and items for next agenda
Speed Indication Device will be in Thorp Arch w/c 4th July.
Minor Items: It was agreed to meet in August on 15th.  Clerk to inform relevant parties.  The meeting will be held in JR’s barn as the school will be closed.
	AC
Clerk

	Next Agenda: Boston and Walton PC discussion regarding good relations.

	

	Date of Next Meeting: Monday 4th July – 7.00pm at Lady Elizabeth Hastings School.

The minutes are draft until agreed at the next Parish Council Meeting


	


	Signed


	

	Date
	


